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Buyer Beware!

It was a beautiful plant. The foliage was variegated. The leaves were accented with silver and a touch of pink or burgundy near to top of the plant. The tag on the plant container indicated that it was an evergreen and listed the name “Snowbush.” The gardener bought five of these beauties and rushed home to plant them. They were delighted with the plant until the first hard frost. Suddenly all that remained of their once beautiful new planting was leafless stems!

When the gardener brought a specimen to me I must admit I was a little buffaloed! Many different plant problems can result in the symptoms that I saw on the specimens. I also didn’t recognize the plant. Things became much clearer, however, when I learned the true identity of the plant - Breynia disticha or Hawaiian Snowbush.

Hawaiian Snowbush is well adapted to USDA hardiness zones 10 and 11. That means that it will be injured or killed by temperatures in the 30’s. Here in Lumpkin County we are in USDA hardiness zone 7a. That means our plants should be able to tolerate  temperatures of from 5 to 0 degrees F in order to be reliably hardy. Heck, the Okefenokee Swamp area of South Georgia is only in zone 8b. That’s a long way from zone 10 or 11! It is no wonder the plant suffered cold injury and dropped its leaves. The plant must have felt like a hula dancer in Helsinki!

This type of thing happens time and time again. It can even happen to experienced 
gardeners. In fact, this particular incident happened to a local Master Gardener. The plants in question were not bought at some far away garden center on vacation. They were bought right here in our area.

There is an old Latin phrase that is worth repeating, “Caveat Emptor.” The rough translation is “Let the buyer beware!” I doubt the plant seller was deliberately trying to

take advantage of the buyer. Maybe a new nursery employee ordered these plants mistaking them for Snowball Bushes. Maybe the shrubs were ordered by just looking at a

photo. Regardless of how the mistake was made the gardener took plants home that were

healthy but didn’t have a snowball’s chance in …well, you get the idea.

There are garden centers and nurseries in Lumpkin County and the surrounding area with very knowledgeable staff members. Sometimes, however, you can stumble across folks who are less informed. Sometimes plants have simply been mismanaged or have pest problems. You may also find that some garden centers stock plants that have name recognition by the public. Bartlett pears for example have great name recognition but they are poorly suited for our area. I still frequently see them for sell because folks ask for them by name. If you ask for it they will give it to you.

Before you buy any plant, be sure it is adapted to our climate. Buy only plants that will perform well in USDA zone 7a. Read the nursery tag. Check with the Extension office or a nurseryman you can trust for recommended plant varieties for the Lumpkin County area. In addition, always check plants for pests or other problems prior to buying them. Don’t be afraid to knock them out of the pot and check their roots.
Certainly most of our local nurseries and garden centers take pride in bringing you healthy plants that are well suited for our area. Nevertheless, the final responsibility

for buying the best plants for your landscape rests with you. Let the buyer beware!

